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   The Palmyra-Bennet
-Douglas chapter of 
TeamMates took a trip 
to the SAC Museum in Ashland on 
Wednesday, July 19th. This summer-time 
event allowed mentors and mentees to 
get together and have some fun. They 
went through the exhibit: Black Holes: 
Space Warps and Time Twists, immerses 
visitors in the modern search for black 
holes—the most mysterious and powerful 
objects in the universe— through a varie-
ty of interactive and multimedia experi-
ences. After the Black Holes experience, 
the TeamMates took a guided tour and 
explored various WWII and Cold War 
aircraft. Aircraft simulators were availa-
ble for fun; all participants were given a 
box to round out the visit. 
   TeamMates is a school-based mentor-
ing program. Youth are paired with a 
kind, compassionate and caring adult 
who offers an encouraging relationship. 
Mentees and mentors form a match that 
meets for an hour each week during the 
school year and occasionally goes off 
campus for trips and other fun events.  
For more information concerning The 
Palmyra-Bennet-Douglas chapter of 
TeamMates contact:  Mr. Michael 
Chaffee at Chaffee.Mic@districtor1.net 
or 402.780.5327. 

Welcome to the 2017-

2018 school year.   As the 
excitement of the new 
school year builds our focus 
has been fixed on a number 
of facility improvements 
and upgrades taking place 
throughout the summer 
months.  The primary focus 
has been on work to reno-
vate classroom space at Pal-
myra Junior/Senior High 
School, as well as complet-
ing the career classroom addition and commons expansion on the 
east side of the current building.   We have also begun the process 
of constructing the addition that will add the new competition 
gym and music and computer rooms on the southwest corner of 
the campus.  In Bennet the focus has been on completing some 
final items related to the expansion and renovation of that build-
ing.  We are in the process of replacing the roof and associated 
materials on the elementary gym including gutters, windows and 
painting both the interior and exterior portions of that structure.  
The Board has spent countless hours of managing these projects 
in order to make all of this possible.  If you see a Board of Educa-
tion member or a member of our maintenance staff please take 
time to thank them for their efforts to bring the project closer to 
completion. 
   
In addition to preparing buildings for the upcoming school year 
the Board and staff have been busy completing or initiating a 
number of projects.   Our staff have had the opportunity to en-
gage in professional development including but not limited to at-
tending the Google summit and work in a variety of curricular 
content areas that will provide exciting and innovative instruc-
tional upgrades for our students.  Additionally, I am extremely 
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proud of our summer school staff who spent 
many hours working to provide instruction to 
our largest ever group of students who took part 
in the three week session in June.  Mrs. Walter 
and our summer school staff at Bennet Elemen-
tary are to be commended for designing an ex-
ceptional program while construction was tak-
ing place. Also, during 2017-2018 the curricu-
lum committee will begin the review process for 
several curricular areas including FCS and In-
dustrial Arts.  The upcoming year will also be 
significant as the district prepares for an exter-
nal accreditation team visit.  Staff and admin-
istration will be working to complete a myriad 
of tasks associated with that process.  The 
Board of Education has completed a review of 
policy and transition to a new policy service 
offered by the Perry Law firm.  That has been 
an arduous task and the district will benefit 
greatly from the efforts of our Board.  Addition-
ally the Board approved an agreement with 
Emilsson LLC. to guide the Board in develop-
ing the next strategic plan.  Thank you to our 
Board and staff for maintaining a district that is 
maintaining a “Commitment to Excellence”  in 
keeping with our District mission and Vision. 
 

I would like to take time to introduce our new 
instructional staff for 2017-2018 school year. 
New staff include Shannon Ruzicka, O.T., Jen-
nifer Whyman  K-12 Special Education, John 
Miller K6 Physical Education,  Erin Formanek 
Early Childhood, Amanda Malone K-6, Emily 
Buddenberg Speech Language and Deaf Educa-
tor, and Lexus Kleeb K-6.  We will also be wel-
coming Sandy Miller as the Library supervisor 
at Palmyra High School.  Please take some time 
to welcome our new staff to the District OR-1 
family.   
 
The high school remains committed to offering 

dual credit courses in our partnerships with Northeast Commu-

nity College, Southeast Community College and Peru State 

College.  Courses include but are not limited to: Composition 

150, academy courses in the areas of Health Science, Business 

and Informational Technology and introductory education 

courses and Algebra.  It is unfortunate that we will be losing 

some instructors due to changes impacting the certification 

process for dual credit instructors in a negative manner.  The 

current landscape requires teachers to obtain additional credit 

hours in order to maintain their dual credit teaching status.  We 

are fortunate that our staff has gone the extra mile to do that 

for the benefit of our students allowing us to continue offering 

dual credit algebra, thanks Mr. Maas for your efforts! 

The District remains focused on technology as we our second 
school year with the chrome book platform.  They offer excel-
lent functionality, price and ease of use in a 7-12 setting.  We 
are continuing to augment their use and will be introducing 
them to grade 5 students this fall.  I would like to thank our 
staff who attended the Google summit this July in a continued 
effort to provide the latest information and skills to our stu-
dents. The conference was attended by Rebecca Gill-Rose, Mi-
chael Chaffee, Rebecca Cunningham, Sandy Murphy, Cassidy 
Buescher, Burke Brown,  Amanda Malone and Thomas 
McChristian  
  
During the July BOE meeting the District OR-1 Board of Edu-
cation reviewed the policy relate to bullying.  In that effort we 
continue to place a high level of importance on character edu-
cation as a backbone of our effort to instruct staff and students 
how to recognize, respond and report bullying in order to re-
duce the negative impact it can have on our students and build-
ing culture.  
 

The Department of Education has certified state aid for schools 

for FY 2017 ( based on needs/resources).  State Aid for District 

OR-1 has increased significantly due primarily to the New 

School and Student Growth adjustments.  The chart below re-



flects state aid as certified in the amount of $1,269,640. 

These changes in the aid formula also serves to move the district 

budget authority calculation from budget based to needs based 

for the foreseeable future.  Budget authority for FY 2017 has 

been certified at $7,166,324. 

As I begin my 32nd year in education I would like to wish every-
one the best in 2017-2018.  Continue to take advantage of the 
many opportunities available at District OR-1, be productive and 
positive in your relationships and studies.  Working together we 
will continue to move the district forward, GO PANTHERS! 
 

TIPS for a GREAT START! 
 
As we start the school year Education Corner offers the following 
tips for success:  
 
1. Don't attempt to cram all your studying into one session. 
Ever find yourself up late at night expending more energy trying 
to keep your eyelids open than you are studying?  
2. Plan when you're going to study. 
Successful students schedule specific times throughout the week 
when they are going to study -- and then they stick with their 
schedule.  
3. Study at the same time. 
Not only is it important that you plan when you're going to study, 
it's important you create a consistent, daily study routine. When 
you study at the same time each day and each week, you're study-
ing will become a regular part of your life.  
4. Each study time should have a specific goal. 
Simply studying without direction is not effective. You need to 
know exactly what you need to accomplish during each study 
session.  
5. Never procrastinate your planned study session. 
It's very easy, and common, to put off your study session because 
of lack of interest in the subject, because you have other things 
you need to get done, or just because the assignment is hard. Suc-
cessful students DO NOT procrastinate studying.  
6. Start with the most difficult subject first. 
As your most difficult assignment or subject will require the most 
effort and mental energy, you should start with it first. Once 
you've completed the most difficult work, it will be much easier 
to complete the rest of your work.  
7. Always review your notes before starting an assignment. 
Obviously, before you can review your notes you must first have 

August 15, 2017 

Gather family and friends to enjoy Texas Roadhouse atmosphere and 

food. District OR1 Foundation for Knowledge will hold its annual 

Foundation Family Night. The Foundation will receive 10 percent of 

the total receipt from Panther Supporters between the hours of  

5:00 p.m. and 9:00 p.m.  

notes to review. Always make sure to take good 
notes in class. Before you start each study ses-
sion, and before you start a particular assign-
ment, review your notes thoroughly to make sure 
you know how to complete the assignment cor-
rectly.  
8. Make sure you're not distracted while 
you're studying. 
Everyone gets distracted by something. Maybe 
it's the TV. Or maybe it's your family. Or maybe 
it's just too quite. Some people actually study 
better with a little background noise.  
9. Use study groups effectively. 
Ever heard the phrase "two heads are better than 
one?" Well this can be especially true when it 
comes to studying. Working in groups enables 
you to (1) get help from others when you're 
struggling to understand a concept, (2) complete 
assignments more quickly, and (3) teach others, 
whereby helping both the other students and 
yourself to internalize the subject matter.  
10. Review your notes, schoolwork and other 
class materials over the weekend. 
Successful students review what they've learned 
during the week over the weekend. This way 



Cross Country ..Mr. Trausch 

     During the dog days of the summer, the cur-

rent and future members of the Palmyra Cross 

Country team have been hard at work.  Runners 

participated in team runs on Friday mornings at 

Holmes Lake in Lincoln, peer lead runs in the 

mornings before weights, as well as team camps 

in June.  Three elementary students (Bettie 

Chambers, Ava Palm, and Kayley Thompson) 

joined the nine high school runners at the camps.   

     On June 7th, Jeremiah Bair, an ACSM certi-

fied personal trainer spoke to our runners about 

the importance of strength training, proper nu-

trition, and demonstrated a few static and dy-

namic stretching techniques.  Strength training 

is a supplement to a runner’s road work because 

it strengthens muscles and joints, which can improve 

race times and decrease injury risk. If runners want to 

perform at their full potential, they need to target areas 

of fitness not normally focused on, like flexibility, balance, mobility, and strength.  

     The next week, Stacy Mangers-Shaw, a local marathon runner, recapped many of her running highlights 

for the young campers. She shared the story of finishing the Boston Marathon moments before the tragic 

terrorist attack in 2013.  The runners really enjoyed hearing how running has been a part of Stacy’s life for 

many years, and it helps her overall lifestyle focused on health and wellness.   

     During the final cross country 

camp, Eddie Walters of Fleet Feet 

Running of Lincoln stopped by 

camp and demonstrated how 

proper footwear benefits runners, 

as well as why it is important to 

invest in shoes that support each 

runner’s needs.  He also quizzed 

the campers on proper running 

form. Each correct answer from 

the campers was rewarded with 

15% discount certificate to Fleet 

Feet. He also awarded a Brooks 

Bag and running sunglasses!  

 

     Following camp training and active 

learning with speakers, runners got to 

have some fun playing “capture the flag”, selfie scavenger hunt, and Russian tag.  The students had lots of 

fun and enjoyed building relationships with other runners.  The cross country team also participated in in-

dividual running throughout the summer, in addition to the team runs and summer camp.  With the hard 

work and determination already seen throughout the summer, the Panthers are gearing up for a great cross 

country season!  
 

 

Left to Right Stacy Shaw, Bettie Chambers, Kayley 

Thompson, Ava Palm, and Abby Lewis  

Left to Right Kayley Thompson, Ava Palm, Sarah Vorderstrasse, and Danny 

Versaw  

All HS runners meet at Palmyra HS North Entrance.  
 

Monday, Aug 7th - 8am   |  Tuesday, Aug 8th - 8am   |   Wednesday, Aug 9th- 6am   |    
Thursday, Aug 10th- 6am   |   Friday, Aug 11th - 6am 



 

To Parents of School Bus Route Children:   
...Cathy Fick 

We have been busy working on bus routes for this 
year. Your bus driver will contact you approxi-
mately 1 week before school starts with your pick 
up time. If you are new to the district and request-
ing bus service, please contact Cathy Fick right 
away, so that your name can be added to the 
routes. 

These routes and times may not be permanent un-
til we get everyone needing bus service regis-
tered. Times will vary the first week of school, 
depending on who is riding.  Please be patient.  

After the first week, times should be the same. 
The bus drivers can only wait one minute for stu-
dents to get on the bus, so please have your stu-
dent ready and waiting at their sched-
uled time. This will ensure that the bus 
will not be late to their next pickup or 
be late to school. 

We ask that if your child will not be 
riding the bus at any time to please call 
your bus driver, or you may also call 
Cathy Fick  402-780-5636 or 402-540-
2879. If you call my cell, please leave 
a message as it doesn't always ring in certain are-
as, or you can send me a text, and I will let your 
bus driver know. Please try to call the night be-
fore if possible.  If not, please call at least 15 
minutes before your scheduled pick up time. Even 
when you call the school, please call the driver as 
well. Phones are answered at school from approx-
imately 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.   

Please note that when school begins at 10:00 a.m. 
due to inclement weather, your pickup time will 
be approximately 1 hour and 45 minutes later 
than normal, i.e. an 8:00 a.m. pickup time will 
change to 9:45.  Cathy will be providing those 
adjusted times as we finalize schedules. 

If you are on Vicki/Dallas’s route, we request that 
you always contact Cathy, as they have alternat-
ing schedules and do not drive every day. This 
way I can get the message to the driver assigned 
that day. 

We ask that you send a note 
with your child for any al-
ternate plans for the 
bus e.g. if they are not 
riding home, if they are 
going home with anoth-
er student, or if they are 
having a friend go home 
with them. If they don't 
have a note, the change 
will not be allowed.  We 
have too many students 
to manage alternate plans 
safely and confirm that parents 
are aware of where children are being 
dropped off.  Parents may call Cathy or their school office prior 
to 3:00 p.m. to make a change in afternoon plans.  No calls will 
be accepted after that as buses may be in route and calls cannot 
be taken. 

There is to be no food or drinks on the bus except for 
plastic bottled water. No suckers, sunflower seeds or gum 
as they create a mess that is difficult to clean. No skate-
boards, no spray deodorant or perfume. No calls on their 
cell phones, unless it is from their parents, as it distracts 
the bus driver and becomes a safety issue. If they need to 
call their parents, they need to let the bus driver know. 

Drop off times after school can vary, depending on who is 
riding the bus that afternoon so we ask that you are flexible after 
school. 

If you have any questions, problems, or if your childe has a 
health issue that warrants your driver’s attention, please call 
Cathy. If your child experiences any trouble, please call. We try 
to watch as close as we can, but we can't always see everything 
as we are driving and providing safe transportation for every 
child. 

Thank you for your help and patience. 
Cathy Fick home: 780-5636 cell: 540-2879 (call or text) 

 

 

 

 

YOUR BUS DRIVER(S) IS(ARE)___________________________________________________ 

PICK UP TIME IS____________________________ 

BUS DRIVER PHONE NUMBER______________________  



CLASS BUNDL 

Bennet Elementary School has again partnered with ClassBundl to help you with your school shopping! No lines, 

no shipping fees, and no hassle. Get class bundling from June 1st through the first week of school by following 

three simple steps: 

 1. Go to ClassBundl.com and search for our school.  

2. Order the classroom-specific bundle. 

 3. Supplies are shipped directly to your door with no fees. 

 BONUS: BENNET ELEMENTARY RECEIVES 

FIVE PERCENT CASH BACK FROM CLASS-

BUNDL.COM Purchase at ClassBundl.com 

and you skip the checkout lines! 

Total Solar Eclipse in Nebraska – August 21, 2017  

Grab your solar eclipse viewing glasses and plan to view this super celestial event in August.   If you haven’t heard by 

now Nebraska will have some of the best viewing of a total solar eclipse on Monday, August 21, 2017. This event 

provides wonderful teaching moments and District OR1 staff and students will take advantage of this opportunity with 

planned projects and activities in the classroom to learn about solar eclipses.  Bennet Elementary students will have a 

themed lunch at Taggart Park in Palmyra on August 21st .  Then the entire student body will gather on the football 

field in Palmyra ahead of the 1:03 p.m. eclipse, don their viewing glasses (donated by the Palmyra Memorial Library) 

and lay back and experience the eclipse.  The eclipse will last 1-2 minutes in our area.  The next total solar eclipse that 

can be viewed in Nebraska will be May 3, 2106. That total solar eclipse will only be seen in the Nebraska panhandle.   

Don’t miss this (nearly) once in a lifetime event! 

Below is a list of events and sites that you can visit to learn more about the total eclipse of the sun in the United States 

and especially here in Nebraska. 

Palmyra Memorial Library Hosts Speaker on the Solar Eclipse 

On Monday, August 21, 2017, a total eclipse of the Sun will be visible in the continental United States for the first 

time in almost 40 years.  There will be a lot of public interest in seeing the eclipse and therefore the Palmyra Memori-

al Library is excited to host Professor Emeritus, Edward G. Schmidt, at the Palmyra Activities Center on Sunday, Au-

gust 6th at 2:00 P.M.  

Professor Schmidt has taught astronomy courses for over 30 years.  He is currently Associate Dean, of the College of 

Arts and Sciences at the University of Nebraska, with about 350 full-time faculty and more than 100 adjunct faculty.  

He has served as Program Director of the Stellar Astronomy and Astrophysics Program for the National Science 

Foundation and was responsible for a budget of $6,000,000.00 per year. He has visited observatories around the 

world.  He brings a wealth of information about the upcoming solar eclipse to the Palmyra community.  To help you 

prepare for the eclipse, each attendee will receive a free pair of solar glasses to use when viewing the eclipse. 

NASA     -     https://eclipse.gsfc.nasa.gov/SEgoogle/SEgoogle2001/SE2017Aug21Tgoogle.html 

Hyde Observatory, Lincoln, NE    -   http://www.hydeobservatory.info/eclipse/ 
 

https://eclipse.gsfc.nasa.gov/SEgoogle/SEgoogle2001/SE2017Aug21Tgoogle.html
http://www.hydeobservatory.info/eclipse/






2017-18 Summer Newsletter...Mr. Hoeft 

Gym reservations for the 2017-18 school year at Bennet and Palmyra will be available starting August 21st.  To re-
serve a spot at the Bennet Gym you will need to contact Linde Walter at Walter.lin@districtor1.net or Aaron Hoeft 
for the Palmyra Gym at hoeft.aar@districtor1.net with your contact info, activity, preferred practice dates, time, grade 
level and expected number of kids.  Groups will need to pick one location as doubling up at both gyms will not be 
accepted due to the large number of requests and availability.  Requests will be taken starting August 7th and no ear-
lier by email only to the above individuals on a first come first serve basis.      
 

New this year!  District OR-1 will offer Senior Citizen passes to those 62 years and older for just $5.  They are good 

for admission to any home contest excluding home hosted ECNC Tournament contests as well as the One Act/Main 

Stage Plays.  Anyone living in the district can purchase one from Jane in the high school office or they will be sold at 

the Booster Bash on August 17th. 

 

The 2017-18 Activities Calendar is live and viewable by scrolling to the bottom of the www.districtor1.org school 
webpage to the google calendar.  There you can view upcom-
ing events as well as use the “+google calendar” to add it to 
your mobile device.   

Sports Physicals 

If you are in grades 7-12 and plan to participate in a fall sport 

for the upcoming 2017-18 school year you must have a cur-

rent physical on file in the office prior to first day of sched-

uled practice.  An NSAA form is also needed on file prior to 

the first contest.  Both the Physical and NSAA forms can be 

found on the school website under the HS Athletics tab.   

The NSAA official start for fall sport practices is August 7th 
for football, cross country, volleyball and girls golf.  Coaches of each sport will contact athletes with details on offi-
cial dates and times of those practices.  Information on these dates and times may also be posted on the 

@OR1_Panthers Twitter page. 

Above: Palmyra FFA celebrates the support of Culvers.      
 
Right: Palmyra FFA received a Hyvee Stores One Step  
grant to purchase Tower Gardens for the high school and elementary classrooms.  The FFA members will work with Elementary 
students to promote agriculture science skills, healthy lifestyles and nutrition.  
     One Step Community Garden Grants may be awarded to organizations whose core focus teaches those in need about health 
and nutrition through the process of planting, tending and harvesting their own fruits and vegetables. One step products that con-
sumers can purchase to help fund the program are One Step: potatoes for gardens, shredded wheat for meals, towels for trees 
and water to provide drinking water.  Palmyra FFA supports Hyvee for their community projects.  

mailto:Walter.lin@districtor1.net
mailto:hoeft.aar@districtor1.net
http://www.districtor1.org


















School Wellness Policy 

  
District OR-1 is committed to providing a school envi-
ronment that enhances learning and the development of 
lifelong wellness.  The goals outlined in this policy were 
selected by members of the Board of Education and a 
committee convened to develop them after reviewing and 
considering  a number of evidence-based strategies. The 
policy will be available on our website as we complete 
the process of posting the new Board of Education policy 
manual and also available upon request from your build-
ing administrator.  Thanks committee members. 





April 10, 2017 






















